LONDONASSEMBLY

City Hall Kamal Chunchie Way London E16 1ZE

Tel: 020 7983 4000 www.london.gov.uk



Marina Ahmad AM
Chair of the Police and Crime Committee

(Sent by email) 21 July 2025

Dear Sir Mark,

Transparency and accountability for the Territorial Support Group (TSG)

Publicly available information on the TSG is limited. Information about the group online is limited to answers to FOI requests, Mayoral questions, and details of the wider MO7 Taskforce in which the TSG sits.

Due to the scarcity of information surrounding the TSG, the London Assembly Police and Crime Committee held a meeting to shed light on details that are otherwise not in the public domain. In this meeting, we heard directly from Deputy Assistant Commissioner Ade Adelekan and Chief Superintendent Colin Wingrove who together are responsible for overseeing the directorate and unit respectively in which the TSG sits. The transcript from the session provides a valuable source of information on the work of the TSG, which is not available elsewhere.¹

The Committee heard from the Met that the TSG plays an important role in the Met's approach to tackling serious crime, public order policing, and supporting local units.

However, the Committee is concerned that the TSG lacks public accountability. The Met needs to ensure the TSG has the trust of the communities it is policing given the concerns that have been raised about TSG in the past. For example, we were told about historic TSG complaints data from stop and search coalition group StopWatch, which said that the TSG had "consistently attracted a

¹ The transcript can be found at this link.

disproportionate number of complaints, particularly in relation to excessive force and oppressive behaviour."²

Complaint data is hard to find online and often only available through published complex and lengthy FOI requests, at MO7 Taskforce level rather than TSG level. This makes it difficult to assess whether the TSG is attracting complaints in specific areas more than others, and impedes meaningful scrutiny of TSG activity. Data is also not disaggregated by protected characteristics. The Committee believes that complaints data broken down by age, gender, sexual orientation and ethnicity would improve transparency around TSG operations, and allow communities greater visibility and confidence on how it is being used.

Chief Superintendent Wingrove and Deputy Assistant Commissioner Adelekan pointed to the TSG Community Reference Group as a key mechanism of community engagement. However, it is hard to gauge the impact of the TSG's Community Reference Group. There is no information easily available online on the nature of the meetings of the Group, the locations of meetings or actions agreed, or even on how residents can engage with the Group. This is a concern given the fact that greater community scrutiny of the TSG is a commitment in the Met's plan for reform, A New Met for London.³

We welcome Chief Superintendent Colin Wingrove's commitment to provide the Committee with the terms of reference for the TSG Community Reference Group.⁴ However, we believe a broader and proactive publication approach is necessary to improve Londoner's understanding of the aims and purpose of the TSG. It would also allow the Met to publicise opportunities for the public to engage with the TSG, pre and post deployment, and highlight particular operations and outcomes, which would improve accountability and could improve public perceptions of the TSG.

Recommendation: The Met must improve transparency and accountability around the work of its Territorial Support Group. To do so, it should publish, at a minimum:

- information as to where the Territorial Support Group sits within the Met and its role in frontline policing and in keeping Londoners safe;
- complaints data at Territorial Support Group level, broken down by age, gender, sexual orientation and ethnicity, to allow communities greater visibility and understanding of the experience of Londoners on how it is being used;
- the full terms of reference for Territorial Support Group Community Reference Group, as well as minutes from meetings and details of how the public can attend; and
- a list of community engagement activities undertaken by the Territorial Support
 Group updated every quarter.

² Submission received from StopWatch

³ Metropolitan Police, <u>A New Met for London 2023-25</u>, p. 68

⁴ London Assembly, <u>Transcript of Agenda Item 4 – The Metropolitan Police Service's Territorial Support Group</u>, 4 June 2025, p. 37

Given the concerns outlined above and the importance of building public trust, we hope you will take these recommendations forward as a priority and provide the Committee with an update on progress implementing them by the end of 2025.

I would be grateful if you could send your response to Philip Lewis at Philip.lewis@london.gov.uk by 15 September 2025. The Committee will publish your response so that there is transparency about what the Committee has received.

Please contact Philip Lewis if you have any questions about the investigation.

Yours sincerely

Marina Ahmad AM

Chair of the Police and Crime Committee